HIAWATHA BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES
REGULAR SCHEDULED MEETING
May 9th, 2011
The Hiawatha Board of Adjustment met in regular session on May 9th, 2011. Chairperson Brian Fanton called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Members present: Brian Fanton, Frank Glaser, and Doug Morris.  Members Absent: Christina Goodman and Sam Sheronick. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher, and Code Enforcement Officer Chad, Breidinger.  Guests: Kay Coe, Principle of Nixon Elementary, 200 Nixon Dr. Hiawatha, IA.
Board member, Doug Morris moved to approve the agenda and the October 11th, 2010 minutes, second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 
a. Consider Motions for Election of Chairperson and Vice Chairperson for 2011.
Board member, Doug Morris moved to elect Brian Fanton as Chairperson, and Frank Glaser as Vice Chairperson, second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried.
b.   Public Hearing – to consider a Variance request to the City of Hiawatha, City of Hiawatha Code of Ordinances, Chapter 166 City of Hiawatha Sign Code, to allow the installation of an electronic reader board in an R-1 Zoning District (166.18 and 166.27). Nixon Elementary School has requested the variance for the property, located at 200 Nixon Dr., Hiawatha.
Public hearing opened at 7:02 p.m. for 200 Nixon Drive, for the request of a Variance to the City of Hiawatha Sign Code, Chapter 166. Kay Coe, Principle of Nixon School, was present to represent the variance request.  
There were two letters and one phone call concerning the variance prior to the meeting. The first letter was from Robert & Beverly Hanson, owners of 855 Dry Run Creek Ct., stating that they are in favor of the sign and that it would be a great security feature for the kids and parents of the school. The second letter was from Nicholas and Michelle Bonifazi of 136 Northwood Drive, stating that they are against the sign because it would be visible from the back of their home. A phone call was received from Dan Moore, owner of 125 E Boyson Rd Bldg 1200, stating that he is in favor of the sign for the safety of the children. 
Kay Coe, Principle of Nixon School, stated that they are asking for the variance to allow the installation of an electronic sign to use for school announcements, such as school delays, early outs, and other event announcements. She added that this will help with the flow of drop off traffic and increase the safety of the children.
Board Member, Frank Glaser asked about the proposed location and height of the sign, asked if other alternatives have been discussed such as locating it on the ground. Coe replied that a ground based sign would cost approximately three times the amount of the wall mount sign and that the children have been raising money over the past couple of years to purchase the sign. She also commented on the amount of vandalism that has taken place on the property, stating that there have been several benches stolen (that were concreted into the ground) and trees that were damaged after planting. She is afraid of placing the sign in a place that would be susceptible to vandalism and that there was much thought put into the proposed placement of the sign.  
There was discussion on the times and dates that the sign would be used. Coe stated that the sign would only be on when school was in session and that typically it would be turned on at 6 a.m. and would be shut off after school, unless there was an event going on, in which would be shut off no later than 10 p.m.
There was discussion about the neighborhood. Community Development Director, Mark Powers, stated that this area is one hundred percent developed, showing an aerial view of the school on the monitor. Board Member, Frank Glaser stated that the Sign Code is in place to protect the residential property owners and asked if there was any shielding that could be placed on the sign. Powers stated that he was not aware of anything like that, but that conditions could be placed on the usage of the sign. 
Chairperson Brian Fanton asked if there was anything that anyone had to add prior to closing the public hearing. Kay Coe stated that most schools have this type of sign and that it will help keep people informed of delays and school closings as well as events going on at the school. She described how the sign will increase safety for the school children with the notification of delays and closures. 
Public hearing closed at 7:18 p.m.

The Board discussed the location of the sign; stating that there are already multiple light poles in this location which are on all evening long. There were no further comments from the Board.

Board Member, Frank Glaser moved to approve the request for Variance to Chapter 166, City of Hiawatha Sign Code; sections 166.18 & 166.27:2 to allow the installation of an electronic reader board in an R-1 Zoning District, for Nixon Elementary School located at 200 Nixon Dr. Hiawatha, Iowa with the following conditions:

1.  The sign will be in operation during the school year only between the hours of 6 a.m. and 10 p.m.

2. The sign is to be located above the main entrance of the building, not to exceed roof line.

3. The sign shall not exceed 15 square feet in surface area.
Second by Doug Morris.

Roll call vote:

AYES:  Brian Fanton, Frank Glaser, and Doug Morris, 
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Christina Goodman, Sam Sheronick

Variance Approved 
c. Consider approval of the Board of Adjustment meeting schedule for 2011.
Board Member, Doug Morris moved to approve the Board of Adjustment meeting schedule for 2011, second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried.
Board member, Doug Morris moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:41 p.m., second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 
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